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In an effort to make a concrete contribution to the process of strengthening the inter-American human rights system and within the framework of its commitment to human rights, my country took the initiative of inviting the President of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Judge Diego García Sayán, on a visit to France and to the Council of Europe.

I had the privilege of accompanying President García Sayán to Paris and to Strasbourg, from November 8 to 10, 2011 and, as I stated briefly to the Working Group to Reflect on Ways to Strengthen the Inter-American Human Rights System, I believe it is useful to report to your Council on the conditions under which the visit took place.

Mr. García-Sayán was received by officials of the highest French courts: the President of the Constitutional Council; the first President of the Court of Cassation; and the Vice-President of the Council of State, who organized a meeting for him with Mr. Jean-Paul Costa, outgoing President of the European Court of Human Rights, under the chairmanship of Mr. Robert Badinter.

I will not dwell here on the bilateral aspect of President García Sayán’s visit, but will emphasize that his various interlocutors expressed their willingness to pursue further cooperation with the San José-based Court, notably in the area of translating the decisions of that Court into French; I must also note that the formal conference held at the Council of State was used to draw comparisons between the European system and the inter-American system. Serving as moderator, President Badinter introduced the debate by highlighting the emergence of a body of human rights laws guaranteeing international freedoms to complement national freedoms – without any problem – and opened up a constructive and frank dialogue, within the framework of respect for subsidiarity. This common ideal in which “freedom cannot flourish within a democratic space” became from then on a massive task – bearing hope – facing the African states and the new democracies emerging from the Arab Spring.

In Strasbourg on November 9 and 10, the Human Rights Commissioner at the Council of Europe, Mr. Hammarberg, received President García-Sayán, who was invited to address the Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe. President García Sayán delivered a presentation on the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, its challenges, and its accomplishments (integration of national jurisprudence, respect for the decisions of the Court by States found guilty, and public awareness through public hearings held regularly in different locations).

Keenly interested in that presentation, the member states of the Council supported the work of their guest, especially in terms of issues of impartiality; they inquired about the number of cases and how long they took, and what links the Inter-American Court maintained with the International Criminal Court and the ECHR. They asked questions about advisory opinions, the implementation of decisions, the conventionality monitoring exercised by the Court, and about the evolution of its jurisprudence (new cases on sexual orientation, in particular), its relationship with individual states (especially regarding provisional measures), and finally, on its efforts at cooperation with the members of the Council of Europe.

During one meeting, the President of the European Court, Sir Nicolas Bratza, underscored the shared responsibility of states and the Court to put human rights into practice in a better way. For his part, President García Sayán talked about the strengths and weaknesses of the inter-American system (its budget is one-twentieth that of the ECHR, whose budget is equivalent to that of the OAS).

It was jointly decided that consideration would be given to joint training sessions for lawyers and to plan exchanges of publications and annual meetings between representatives of the two Courts, in order to discuss the major jurisprudential cases on hand. These meetings could be held alternately in Europe and in the Americas.
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President Bratza plans to visit Washington next February. Along with my European colleagues, may I then propose that the Chair of your Council invite him to address you, in order to continue this cross study of our human rights defense systems.

In summary, I would say that those statements and meetings provided an opportunity to bring a fresh perspective on the regional human rights protection systems, and to work towards closer cooperation between the European and the inter-American systems. To conclude, I would like to add that next week, my country is organizing in Lima, in coordination with President García Sayán, a seminar on the “Legal Pluralism in Multicultural Societies,” with Ms. Dinah Shelton, President of the IACHR, attending.  I am also pleased to inform you that at the initiative of my country, several lawyers from the Arab world will attend that event.
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